Eightmile River Wild & Scenic Coordinating Committee
Meeting minutes, July 24, 2023, 5:00 - 7:00 PM, Burnham Brook Preserve

Committee and Staff Members Present:
Anthony Irving (ERWSCC Chairman)				Anthony Griggs (Town of Salem)
Pat Young (ERWSCC Program Director)				David Gumbart (The Nature Conservancy)
Abby Bernstein (ERWSCC Environmental Program Coordinator)	Rob Smith (Town of East Haddam)
Liz Lacy (National Park Service)					Regan Stacy (Town of Lyme)
Mary Augustiny (Town of East Haddam)				Eric Thomas (DEEP)
Bernie Gillis (Town of East Haddam)				Melvin Woody (Lyme Land Conservation Trust)
Pete Govert (East Haddam Land Trust)
	
Guests:  Cam Beard (East Haddam Land Trust)

Administration

Call to Order:  Chairman Anthony Irving called the meeting to order at 5:05 PM.  

Minutes:  Minutes of May 22, 2023 ERWSCC meeting were discussed.  Bernie Gillis noted the reference to an aquatic weed harvester, stating the unit mentioned is not available to be borrowed.  Gillis also noted the correct acreage associated with a proposed subdivision in East Haddam (near Lake Hayward) is 36 acres.  The minutes, with these two corrections, were approved.

Community Grants:  Pete Govert discussed information presented during one of the sessions at the Land Conservation Coalition of Connecticut Land Trust Convocation, in March.  It focused on planned giving strategies for land trusts, including a “Legacy match,” whereby new bequests to a land trust would result in a $500 gift to benefit land trust stewardship endeavors.  Govert shared a bequest form developed by the East Haddam Land Trust.  Any matching funds would need to be privately raised; use of ERWSCC funds would not be allowed, as it is funded by the National Park Service, and federal funds cannot be used in fundraising.

Executive Committee/Budget:  
Expenses to date:  Pat Young shared a spreadsheet with expenses to date.  Tony Griggs asked about the cost of repairing data collection loggers, asking if the cost of repair was in excess of the cost of a new logger.  Young responded to say the total repair figure of $1400 was for the repair of multiple units. Each unit to purchase new was about $900. Young stated a new cooperative agreement by and between ERWSCC (via LLCT) and the National Park Service (NPS) is being prepared (agreements are 5 years in length).  With budgeted money not spent in previous fiscal years ($28,000) and money in the current budget ($32,000), there is a total of $60,000 not yet allocated/spent.  In the past, any surplus funds were directed to Community Grants, and allowed to be carried over to the next fiscal year.  Being at the end of a 5-year agreement term, unspent funds may be required to be returned to the federal government.  

Eric Thomas asked about the ways ERWSCC announces the availability of Community Grant funds.  Young stated there are regular announcements and that ERWSCC staff regularly discuss grant funding availability with partners and municipalities.  Irving suggested municipal commissions, other than Inland Wetlands (for example, which ERWSCC is often in contact with) might be interested in putting forth proposals.  Liz Lacy suggested a marketing push may be worth considering.  Lacy also wondered if The Nature Conservancy might be able to accept funds; David Gumbart stated that Conservancy acceptance of federal funds requires significant administrative oversite, a high minimum amount and a high indirect cost rate.  Young stated any grant projects should be submitted by the September 25, 2023 meeting for discussion, and funds would need to be spent by May of 2024.

New Cooperative Agreement:  Young reported the new cooperative agreement being put together will address a potential gap between the existing agreement period which ends in May 2024 and a new Cooperative Agreement that may not have been available until October 1, 2024.  Lacy stated that moving forward NPS may be looking to put 4 year funding contracts together, but allow a 5 year Cooperative Agreement to give extra time to wrap up projects and expenditures.   Thomas asked if the new agreement would incorporate language related to Diversity, Equity, Inclusiveness and Justice(DEIJ).  Lacy stated the agreement is based on the information developed in the Eightmile River Management Plan.  She suggested ERWSCC may incorporate DEIJ efforts into its planning in the future.

National Park Service, DEEP, TNC updates:
NPS:   Lacy reported that Jamie Fosburgh (former NPS liaison to ERWSCC) will be retiring.  NPS may need to consider hiring new staff to support the Wild & Scenic program.  Some NPS marketing staff may be available to assist Wild & Scenic Partnership programs.
DEEP:  Thomas reported he has been working with the Lake Hayward Association to provide information on herbicide use.  Govert asked Thomas if the DEEP has hired any staff dedicated to special use activities; Thomas responded this has not yet taken place; he will seek an update.
TNC: Gumbart reported a new pickup truck has been provided to him for work purposes, which will assist with Conservancy land management in and around the Eightmile River. 

(the agenda was modified, allowing for Subcommittee reports to precede Partner Updates)

Subcommittee Discussion/Updates:
Unigrid Working Committee:  Young reported that Jackie Dias (NPS River Fellow) is helping with the ungird map project.  Printing of the map was intended to be done by the NPS, but it now seems more efficient to print it locally, using ERWSCC funds.  Young has reached out to  folklorist, Stephen Gencarella, who was introduced by Govert to Young.  He has offered to contribute research and information for the unigrid narrative writer Peter Marteka.  Retired State Geologist, Ralph Lewis, will also assist in developing information for the brochure.  Actual map development will be done by Riley Doherty.  Abby Bernstein had sent a group email to Committee members, asking for input on allowed uses at local open space preserves; she would welcome responses from the group by the end of this week.

Outreach & Education:  Plans for RiverFest are moving along nicely.  Regular planning meetings will be held monthly leading up to the event (October 14).  A reptile program for the public took place in June.  One of three regular family programs during July at Devil’s Hopyard has taken place: this year’s programs include one on reptiles, one on owls and one with Eightmile staff on exploring what lives in the Eightmile River.  Other programming in the summer will include one on moths and a stream assessment community training.  Over 30 people participated on July 22.  July 29 will be about life in streams.  Thomas stated he sees Facebook activity promoting the programs, and wondered if any follow up content is planned.  Bernstein stated there is post-event activity, mostly with “likes” more so than public comments.  Young stated that events are posted on Town online calendars.
Protection & Management:  The Hamburg Cove Yacht Club is helping check for and pull water chestnut from the cove.  It will conduct multiple events across the growing season, including the next event on Wednesday, July 26.  The Connecticut Agricultural Experiment Station has sent out reports from its 2021 and 2022 aquatic invasive species inventories.  Hydrilla is a significant concern, as is Eurasian water milfoil.  The Goodwin Trail is having new signs posted by Bernstein and ERWSCC interns.  Volunteers who took chainsaw training are doing trail work; these volunteers have requested additional training that would include the felling of trees.  The Connecticut River Conservancy and Rich Earth Institute are promoting recycling and reuse of urine.  More information to follow; Rob Smith suggested putting them in contact with Gillette Castle State Park, which is active with waste management.

Science & Monitoring:  field season monitoring is in week 5 (about halfway through the season).  Thomas asked if heavy rains this summer have impacted access to stream loggers; Bernstein replied that water volume/depth has been high, making field work challenging.

Project Review:  ERWSCC staff and interns visited with Town of Lyme’s Don Gerber, who is overseeing two bridge replacement projects on MacIntosh Road and on Falls Brook.  It was a successful information sharing session.  The bridge at the base of the former Ed Bills Dam site is slated for replacement; funding for design work is available.  Mary Augustiny reported the East Haddam Inland Wetlands Commission approved, with conditions, work to remove materials for the East Haddam Fish & Game Club at the club’s “pool 7,” above Mt. Parnassus Road (State Route 434).  The site is outside of the Wild & Scenic named segment. Young and Lacy reviewed the application and provided comments to the Town, suggesting it may require Army Corps of Engineers (ACoE) review as well.  E.H. Inland Wetlands asked the club to restrict access points for work to be off of the river.  Young noted that while no species of concern (i.e. freshwater mussels) show on the state map, it is almost certainly because lack of permission for access has prevented documentation. Lacy would welcome a chance to meet with E.H.F&G.  Lacy would like the work to be river-friendly, and not too manipulative of the river system. Augustiny indicated the Town will have an on-site presence to monitor the project.  A brief discussion of erosion and sedimentation control measures took place (hay bales and sediment fencing vs. dirt bags [better at filtering sediment from water]).  Lacy reported ACoE liaison, Cori Rose, has left the agency; she will inquire about who will be the most appropriate point of contact moving forward.

Partner Updates:  
East Haddam Land Trust:  Cam Beard reported the land trust received state matching grant funding for its Saunders Hollow project.

Town of East Haddam:  Gillis reported the proposed 11-lot Lake Hayward subdivision will be going to Planning & Zoning.  Augustiny stated E.H. Inland Wetlands denied the application originally and is awaiting a response from the developer.

Salem Land Trust:  Griggs reported the land trust is seeking to close on its Ransom Brook project.  David Bingham is working with the Southeastern Connecticut Community Land Trust to provide affordable housing on land on Route 85, with the remainder of the land being preserved.  The need for emergency services (and affordable housing) is a hot topic in Salem.  Young added that the Ransom Brook site will be part of a UConn beaver study taking place in the watershed.
Lyme Land Conservation Trust and Town of Lyme:  Irving stated the Town and land trust are dealing with a matter at a Birch Hill site where 2 acres were cleared for a horse pasture, and a wetland was buried in the process.  The Land Trust holds an easement at the site.  The land trust has three new conservation easement projects underway; a 20-acre gift of land is in the works, and; a bargain sale purchase of 30 acres is moving along.  Adding open space acreage to adjacent protected land is a part of the land trust’s strategy for new projects.

Old/New Business:  Young reported there is $9500 in the budget for use to benefit interpretative space at the preserve. As TNC has already made improvements such as parking/signage etc. she recommends using the funding for supplies that would support using the preserve for programming and that could be shared by other groups at the preserve.  Considerations included canopy tent, picnic tables, benches, A-frame directional signs and other smaller items.  Augustiny asked if student projects may be possible for picnic benches.  Gillis stated picnic tables may run approximately $1200.  Thomas inquired about purchase of a sound system;  Young will research possible sound system units.  For indoor meetings (e.g. Zoom), improved sound is desirable.  A product known as an “owl” is one unit to consider.  Young shared a “pocket map” that may be worth exploring for the Eightmile.  Folded up, such a map is quite small, but is large enough when opened to include maps, graphics and information.

Adjournment:  Chairman Irving adjourned the meeting at 6:31 PM.

Respectfully submitted, David Gumbart, ERWSCC Secretary 
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